
 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 
TOWN WARRANT 
STATE OF MAINE 

TOWN OF LIBERTY 
 

To:  JOE MEADOWS, Resident of the Town of Liberty, in the County of Waldo, the State of Maine. 

Greetings: In the name of the State of Maine, you are hereby required to notify and warn the inhabitants 

of the Town of Liberty in said county and state, qualified by law to vote in town affairs, to meet at the 

Liberty Community Hall in said Town, on Saturday, the 26th day of March, 2022 at 9:00 in the forenoon, 

then and there to act on the following articles to wit: 

ARTICLES 

ELECTION OF TOWN OFFICIALS 

1. To elect by written ballot a moderator to preside at said meeting. 

2. To elect the following positions: 

a. Fire Chief (one year). 

b. Road Commissioner (one year). 

3. To elect a First Selectman to serve on the Selectboard, Board of Assessors and Overseers of the 

Poor for a three-year term. (Melinda Steeves’ term is ending.) 

4. To elect a Budget Committee not to exceed 8 members to assist the Selectboard by meeting 

periodically with the Selectboard and Treasurer to review financial accounts of the Town and 

assist in budgeting town funds. Current members are Elise Brown, Judith Fuller, Dorothy  

Thornton, Betsy Levine, Melanie Ripley, Danny McGovern, and Joan Tax. 

GENERAL GOVERNMENT 

5. To see if the Town will authorize the After the Fact Fee to be raised from the current amount of 

$250 to the amount of $1,500. (The After the Fact Fee is charged for failure to have Planning 

Board Approval for any work that is done within Shoreland Zoning.) 

6. To see if the Town will authorize the Selectboard to transfer unexpended balances to any 

account requiring said funds for the purpose of balancing accounts. 

7. To fix compensation, from taxation, for the following Town Official positions: 

 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 

Town Clerk/Tax Collector/Town Agent $24,426 $24,426 

Deputy Town Clerk/Agent $22,185 $25,000 

First Selectman $ 5,000 $ 5,000 

Second Selectman $ 5,000 $ 5,000 

Third Selectman $ 5,000 $ 5,000 

Town Administrator $18,200 $18,200 

Treasurer $ 8,000 $10,000 



Deputy Treasurer $ 1,500 (up to) $ 1,500 (up to) 

Code Enforcement Officer $ 5,250 $ 5,250 

Fire Chief $ 9,500 $ 9,500 

Road Commissioner $10,000 $10,000 

Animal Control Officer $ 4,000 $ 4,000 

Registrar of Voters $    850 $ 1,000 

Plumbing Inspector $   500 $ 500 

E911 Addressing Officer $   500 $1,000 

Emergency Management Director $ 1,500 $1,500 

TOTAL $121,661 $126,876 

 

8. To see what sum of money the Town will raise, from taxation, for the following accounts: 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 

Administration $42,500 $30,000 

TRIO Software $ 3,445 $0 (see Article 10) 

Assessor’s Agent $ 9,750 $11,250 

Digital Tax Maps $ 3,200 $ 3,500 

Legal Fees $ 7,221 $ 8,855 

Planning Board $ 3,000 $ 3,000 

TCSWMO $28,000 $28,000 

Animal Control $ 1,900 $ 1,900 

EMA Ops $    250 $ 250 

Mowing $10,300 $ 9,800 

General Assistance $ 4,000 $ 2,000 

Streetlights $ 3,300 $ 3,300 

Insurance $18,000 $20,000 

Payroll Taxes $ 9,154 $11,500 

Emergency Fund $ 7,015 $0 

Parking Management $ 2,800 $ 3,995 

Snow Shoveling $    600 $ 600 

Community Hall $ 5,000 $5,000 

TOTAL $159,435 $142,950 

 

9. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation for the 

Computers, Security, and IT services. 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 

3 New Computer Systems for Town Office   $ 3,294 

Licenses/Security Services/IT Support Retainer  $ 17,000 

Total  $20,294 

 

10. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation to supplement an 

Office Equipment Capital Reserve account. 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 



Town Office Equipment Capital Reserve Fund $ 1,000 $0 

11. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation to supplement the 

Community Hall Capital Reserve fund. Fund balance as of December 31, 2021, was -0-. 

To see if the Town will add any unspent monies from the Community Hall Operations line item, 

any donation to the fund and fees collected from users of the Community Hall to the 

Community Hall Capital Reserve account. (Saving for new floors.) 

Selectboard & Budget Committee Recommendation: pass 

 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 

Community Hall Capital Reserve Fund $ 1,000 $1,000 

 

HIGHWAYS 

12. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation for the Roads and 

Bridges accounts to be used for the maintenance, sand/salt and snowplowing of contracted 

Town roads and to be used as Town matching funds for any FEMA/MEMA grants received in 

FY23 (NOTE: Snowplowing amount is based upon the current three-year contract.) 

 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 

RDB Maintenance $ 70,000 $ 60,000 

Salt & Sand $ 48,000 $ 48,000 

Snowplowing $224,200 $189,000 

911 Signs $ 2,000 $ 2000 

TOTAL $347,200 $299,000 

 

13. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate to supplement the Paving 

Capital Reserve fund. Fund balance as of December 31, 2021, was $111,258.56. 

Selectboard and Budget Committee Recommendation: pass 

 

ITEM ADOPTED FY22 RECOMMENDED FY23 

Paving Capital Reserve Fund $ 120,000 $240,000 

 

14. To see if the Town will add any unspent monies from the RDB Maintenance, and Salt & Sand 

Accounts to the Paving Capital Reserve account. 

Selectboard and Budget Committee Recommendation: pass. 

15. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate from taxation, to be used to 

assure proper operation of the Lake St. George and Stevens Pond dams. 

ITEM ADOPTED FY22 RECOMMENDED FY23 

St. George Maintenance $1,000 $1,000 

Stevens Pond Maintenance $ 500 $ 500 

TOTAL $1,500 $1,500 

 

 LIBERTY VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT 



16. To see what sum the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, to operate the Liberty 

Volunteer Fire Department, pay Fire Department volunteer firefighters while on the job, and 

contribute to the Fire Department Capital Reserve Fund. 

 

ITEM Adopted FY22 Recommended FY23 

Fire Department Operations $50,000 $ 55,540 

Fire Department Payroll Expenses $25,000 $ 25,000 

Fire Department Capital Reserve $15,000 $ 15,000 

TOTAL $90,000 $100,540 

 

17. To see if the Town will add any unspent monies from the Operations account to the LVFD Capital 

Reserve account. (Fund balance as of December 31, 2021, was $47,382.) 

18. To see if the Town will add any unspent monies from the Payroll Account to the LVFD Length of 

Service Awards Program (LOSAP). Selectboard & Budget Committee Recommendation: pass 

19. To see if the Town will use any donations to the LVFD to offset LVFD Operations or Payroll 

budget overruns and add any surplus to the LVFD Capital Reserve account.  

 

Selectboard & Budget Committee Recommendation: pass 

 

Ambulance Service 

  

20. To see if the Town will vote to accept the balance of funds from the Liberty Volunteer 

Ambulance Service for the purposes of paying expenses for Liberty Fire & Rescue beginning 

FY22. 

21. To see if the Town will allow the Treasurer to accept and use revenue from Liberty Volunteer 

Ambulance Service billing to pay Liberty Fire & Rescue expenses beginning in FY22. 

22. To see if the Town will appropriate from Liberty Fire & Rescue revenue $50,000 for expenses for 

FY23.  

23. To see if the Town will establish an Ambulance Vehicle Reserve Fund for the purpose of 

purchasing Liberty Fire & Rescue vehicles as needed and to allow for all unspent Liberty Fire & 

Rescue revenue, if any, at the end of each fiscal year to be added to the Vehicle Reserve Fund, 

to carry over until revoked. 

24. To see if the Town will accept funds from other Municipalities to defray the cost of payroll 

expenses.  

25. To see if the Town will raise and appropriate funds, from taxation, $80,000 to be used for 

payroll and training expenses for Liberty Fire & Rescue. If the Town of Palermo joins the 

Liberty/Montville service area prior to the start of FY23, payroll and training expenses will be 

reduced by $12,000 for a total of $68,000. 

RECREATION ACCOUNT 

26. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, for the following 

recreation requests: 

 

Recreation Request Adopted FY22 Agency Request Recommended FY23 



Liberty/Montville Farm Team  $ 250 $ 250 

Mt. View Little League  $ 100 $ 100 

Swimming Lessons  $1,200 $1,200 

Walker Bum League  $ 100 $ 100 

YWCA $   250 $ 250 $ 250 

Recreation Fund $2,050  $ 500 

TOTAL $2,300  $2,400 

 

27. To see if the Town will accept reimbursements from the Town of Montville for maintenance of 

the recreation area. Montville has been formally requested to raise $2,000 for this account. 

Recommendation: pass 

28. To see if the Town will accept funds from the State of Maine for Recreational Account (Income 

from the State Park estimated at $4,930.44) 

29. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, the amount of 

$1,500 for Park Maintenance including portable toilets. 

 

LIBERTY LIBRARY 

 

30.  To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, to help support 

operation of the Liberty Library. 

 

ITEM ADOPTED FY22 REQUEST  RECOMMENDED FY23 

Liberty Library Operations $5,000 $5,000 $5,000 

 

SOCIAL REQUESTS 

 

31. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation for the following: 

ITEM ADOPTED 
FY22 

AGENCY 
REQUEST 

RECOMMENDED 
FY23 

AMVETS Food Pantry $2,500 $2,500 $2,500 

Belfast Area Child Care Services $ 500 $ 500 $ 500 

Citizens Association Liberty Lakes 
(CALL) 

 
$ 300 

 
$ 400 

 
$ 400 

Garry Owen House $ 350 $ 350 $ 350 

Hospice Volunteers of Waldo County $ 600 $ 500 $ 500 

Liberty Historical Society $ 600 $ 600 $ 600 

Liberty Bicentennial Celebration  $1,000 $1,000 

Lifeflight $ 913 $ 913 $ 913 

Maine Public Radio $ 100 $ 100 $ 100 

Maine Youth Alliance-Game Loft $ 400 $ 400 $ 400 

Mid-Coast Maine Community Action $ 500 $ 0 $ 0 

New Hope Midcoast $ 750 $ 750 $ 750 

Southwestern Waldo County 
Broadband Coalition 

 
$500 

 
$ 0 

 
$ 0 



 

 

DEBT SERVICE 

 

32. To see what sum the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, for the following loans: 

a.  

ITEM ADOPTED FY 22 RECOMMENDED FY23 

Hostile Valley Bridge 
(Loan will be paid off Oct. 5, 2022) 

 
$7,300 

 
$ 6,476 

Fire Truck $37,099.43 $33,710.27 

TOTAL $44,399.43 $40,186.27 

b. To see if the Town will appropriate $2,148.68 for interest payment of Fire Truck Bond 

Bank Loan in FY22. 

  

WALKER-OVERLOCK MEMORIAL SCHOLARSHIP 

 

33.  To see what sum the Town will raise and appropriate, from taxation, to supplement the July 

2021 principal of $70,834 in the WOMS Account. 

 

ITEM ADOPTED FY22 REQUEST RECOMMENDED FY23 

WOM Addition to Principle $1,500 $1,500 $1,500 

 

MILEAGE 

 

34. To see what rate the Town will vote to authorize as travel expenses for essential travel by any 

Town Official when such travel is on town business, out of town and Code Enforcement Officer 

on town business in town, to be paid from the Administration Account. Recommendation: 

Adopt State Standard Mileage Rate: Current rate $.45/mile 

 

PROPERTY TAXES 

 

35. To see if the Town will vote to have all taxes due and payable to the Tax Collector immediately 

upon Commitment and: 

a. To see if the Town will determine that the first half taxes not paid 30 days after 

Commitment are considered delinquent and second payment due first week of May, 

delinquent 1 day after due date. Recommendation: pass 

b. To see what sum of interest the Town will vote to charge on all liens and delinquent 

taxes. Recommendation: 4% (The maximum rate of interest that may be charged:4%) 

Spectrum Generations $561.50 $ 850 $ 850 

Waldo Cap $3446 $4,942 $4,942 

Waldo County Pet Food Pantry $ 250 $ 250 $ 175 

Waldo County Woodshed $ 500 $1,000 $1,000 

TOTAL 12,520.50 $15,055 $14,980 



c. To see if the Town will vote that a taxpayer who pays an amount more than that finally 

assessed shall be repaid the amount of the overpayment plus interest from date of the 

overpayment at an annual rate set 4% below that established in the preceding Article. 

Recommendation: 1% 

d. To see if the Town will vote to authorize any action necessary, by the Selectboard and 

Treasurer, to collect any delinquent taxes outstanding for prior years; and to see if the 

Town will vote to authorize the Selectboard, on behalf of the Town, to sell and dispose 

of any real estate acquired for non-payment of taxes thereon, using a bid process or 

other such terms as deemed advisable, by the Selectboard and the State, including 

publishing in local papers, including the right to accept or reject any and all bids, and 

should the bid process be used, authorize execution of Quit-Claim deeds for such 

property sold, except that the Municipal Officers shall use the special sale process 

required by 36 M.R.S __943-C for qualifying homestead property if they choose to sell it 

to anyone other than the former owner(s). Recommendation: pass 

e. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Tax Collector to accept prepayment of 

taxes for the 2022-23 year not yet committed. Recommendation: pass 

f. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the payment of tax abatements and applicable 

interest from the property tax overlay account. Recommendation: pass 

36. To see if the Town will accept and carry over any Education Block Grants, Emergency Protective 

Measure Grants, State Revenue Sharing and other funds as may be available to be used toward 

the FY2023 Budget appropriations. Recommendation: pass 

37. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectboard to accept and expend additional funds 

received for the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (ARPA) from Federal, State, County and other 

sources for Town purposes consistent with the restrictions of the program(s) for FY23. 

(Currently have $62,000 with $51000 additional expected _________) 

38. Should a vacancy in any elected office arise during the Town Meeting, to vote for a replacement 

of said official. Recommendation: pass 

39. To see if the Town will vote to increase the property tax levy limit established for the Town of 

Liberty by State law in the event that the FY23 Municipal budget approved under the preceding 

articles will result in a tax commitment that is greater than the property tax levy limit. (Vote 

must be by written ballot.) Recommendation: pass 

 

GIVEN UNDER OUR HANDS, THIS 26th DAY OF MARCH, 2022 

 

_______________________________ 

Melinda Steeves, First Selectman 

 

_______________________________ 

Andre Blanchard, Second Selectman 

 

_______________________________ 

Duane Jewett, Third Selectman 

 

A True Copy: Attest __________________________ Beth Cohen, Clerk, Town of Liberty, Maine 



Town of Liberty 

Town Clerk’s Report 2020/21 

 

         OFFICE HOURS: 

 

Monday   10:00 am – 6:00 pm 

Tuesday  10:00 am – 2:30 pm 

Thursday  7:30 am – 2:30 pm 

1st Saturday   9:-00 am – 1 pm 

 

The following is a list of the 2022/2023 State and Town Office Holiday Closures: 

HOLIDAY DATE OBSERVED 

Patriot’s Day Monday, April 18, 2022 

Memorial Day Monday, May 30, 2022 

Independence Day Monday, July 4, 2022 

Labor Day Monday, September 5, 2022 

Indigenous People’s Day Monday, October 10, 2022 

Veterans’ Day Friday, November 11, 2022 

Thanksgiving Day Thursday, November 24, 2022 

Christmas Day Monday, December 26, 2022 

New Year’s Day Monday, January 2, 2023 

Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Monday, January 16, 2023 

President’s Day Monday, February 20, 2023 

 

EXCISE TAX REPORT 

 

Total Excise Tax Collected 2020/21: $188,533.88 

 

Motor Vehicles Registered  1261 

 

All new registrations must be done in the Town Office. You can do re-registrations online. 

Please go to our website, Libertymaine.us, then go down the Homepage to questions. Follow the link 

available there. Feel free to call us at the Office if you have any questions.  

 

The Town Office will be closed for when RSU3 
schools are cancelled due to weather. It is 
suggested that you call ahead if you have any 
questions as to whether the office is open.  



Recreational Vehicles Registered 

Boats  140 

ATV’s  53 

Snowmobiles 45 

 

Hunting and Fishing Licenses Issued      60 

 

Reminders for Recreational Vehicle Registrations: 

 

Boats: Expire December 31 EACH YEAR. Registration is required if the boat has a motor. All freshwater 

boat registrations are also required to have the Lake and River Protection Stickers. 

ATVs: Expire June 30 EACH YEAR. Registration is not required for an ATV operated on land on which the 

owner lives or on land on which the owner is domiciled, as long as the ATV is not operated elsewhere 

within the jurisdiction of the State. 

Snowmobiles: Expire June 30 EACH YEAR. Registration is not required for a snowmobile operated over 

the snow on land on which the owner lives or on land on which the owner is domiciled, provided the 

snowmobile is not operated elsewhere within the jurisdiction of the State. 

**Hunting and Fishing Licenses and ATV, Boat and Snowmobile Registrations can be issued directly with 

the Department of Inland Fisheries  

ONLINE AT: https://www.maine.gov/ifw/about/index.html 

 

Dog Licenses Issued:     142 

You can do both new dog registration as well as renewal of your dog license online at 

https://www.maine.gov/online/dog_license/faq.html. Dog Registrations are due on or before January 1 

EACH YEAR.  

• If, between January 1 and October 15, the dog reaches the age of 6 months or a person 
becomes the owner or keeper of a dog 6 months of age or older, the owner/keeper must 
obtain a license within 10 days of this event. To obtain a license, the own/keeper must file with 
the Clerk proof that the dog is immunized against rabies (except for wolf hybrids). 

• The license fees are $11 for each unaltered dog and $6 for each Spayed/Neutered dog.  
Police dogs and trained guide, hearing, service and search/rescue dogs must be licensed but are 

exempt from the payment of fees. 

• Late Fees are imposed when an owner/keeper require to license a dog by January 1st fails to 
apply for a license until after January 31st. The late fee is $25 in addition to the license fee. 

https://www.maine.gov/ifw/about/index.html
https://www.maine.gov/online/dog_license/faq.html


Registrations can be completed in the office, during regular business hours, through the mail (please 

include a check, rabies information if necessary, and a self-addressed stamped envelope), or online. The 

online service is only available November through January 31st. 

 

Calendar Year 2021 Vital Records  

Births - There were 5 babies born to Liberty residents. Congratulation to the families! 

 

Marriages – There were 11 Marriage Licenses issued. 

 

Deaths – There were 16 Deaths to report in 2021. Our sincere condolences to the families and 

loved ones of those who have passed. 

 

Name    Date  Age Place of Death 

Baer, Marilyn Joan  9/26  73 Belfast 

Beach, Charles H.  6/8  96 Augusta 

Franklin, Lois K.   12/18  85 Auburn 

Harriman, Richard Allen  3/12  69 Liberty 

Hussey, Roberta A.  8/6  84 Skowhegan 

Letourneau, Michelle L.  4/26  52 Liberty 

Mahoney, Thomas, Jr.  11/4  76 Belfast 

Mayer, Edward George  6/25  89 Liberty 

Mayer, Elizabeth Doris  8/25  88 Bangor 

Miller, Herman B.  11/29  81 Liberty 

Parnell, Charles Frederick 4/18  88 Liberty 

Phillips, Margaret Ann  9/1  72 Liberty 

Ramsey, Sharon A.   6/4  59 Liberty 

Ross, James Walter  7/3  64 Liberty 

Shepherd, Karen Erika  9/3  77 Belfast 

Wyman, Vernon Eugene 11/30  82 Liberty 

 



 

Lastly, I would like to say thank you for the opportunity to be Administrator and Clerk for our 

Town. Even though I have not been here long, Liberty holds a special place in my heart already. I am 

grateful for the Selectboard and Town for the privilege of serving you. I am thankful for a wonderful 

team of Officials, Board Members and Staff who work well together toward the goal of making Liberty a 

great place to live and raise our children. Thank you for your patience as I continue to learn. It has been a 

marvelous year of growth. I look forward to learning and growing more so I will be able to serve Liberty 

even better.   

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Beth Cohen 

Town Administrator/Clerk/Tax Collector/BMV Agent/MOSES Agent   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 



 

 

 



 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



Road Commissioners Report 2021 

     Thanks for allowing me to serve you again this year as the Road Commissioner. This report will be 

different this year, as I have found that every time we are researching something within the town we 

always turn back to these books for reference , what may seem to be a small bit of info becomes a large 

bit of info 50 years from now when the residents or officials  in town are researching a particular fraction 

of time and why we changed or invested money in roads, buildings or how things were managed. So, I 

will elaborate on the major projects I was involved in.  

        ROADS 

     Historical Rain and lack of snow made the dirt roads unusually muddy this past spring. We had mud in 

places that have never had a mud issue. The extra sanding that goes along with icy roads and no snow 

contribute to that. 

    A portion of Stickney Hill and Marshall Shores was paved this year and the road committee has made a 

five-year plan of paving with the Back Palermo Rd receiving two miles of paving this year if approved at 

Town Meeting.  

  Guard rails we’re installed on the Back Palermo Rd because of a “bridge inspection from the state,” to 

the cost of just over $12,000.00 which brought the Fuller Bridge in compliance with the state.  

     Many roads were brushed this year which is needed to keep the roads operating safely and efficiently. 

Nobody wants trees hitting their vehicles when they drive down the road. 

        Gravel was added to most of the dirt roads in an effort to keep them smooth and pothole free and 

as you know gravel is lost every year to the rain and daily use. 

Many Stop signs we’re replaced along with street signs as always.  The importance of these signs is not 

only for safety, but to allow emergency services to find you in case of a need. If you notice your street 

sign is missing, please let me know asap so that it can be replaced. 

 ROAD COMMITTEE 

     Your current road committee members are : Jamie Marple, Jo Peavey, Sara Salley, Dottie Thornton, 

Gail Philippi, Carrie Peavey, and Luther Thornton, their combination results in three private roads, three 

town roads and a state road being represented. 

The road committee met almost every month this year to discuss road conditions, legal standing and to 

go over various road information. They worked hard on a 5-year paving plan after going out and driving 

and looking at the roads individually. They also made a couple changes to the town’s current road 

specification sheet to provide an avenue for a road and its residents to be able to make an article for 

towns acceptance to become a town road, if the road can meet the criteria as laid out in the booklet.  

The booklet refers to the Liberty’s Subdivision ordinance section on roads that Liberty already has in 

place. It’s not a guarantee that a road will get accepted by the town as it would have to meet specific 

criteria to even be considered but it answers the age-old question of how a private road could ever be 

considered for a town-maintained road.   

     There are currently over 75 private roads in the town, 15 paved town roads and 11 dirt town roads. 

The town maintains over 34 miles total.  



Sand and Salt Shed 

     What was our long-standing salt and sand shed located on RT 220 or the Pinnacle Road was built in 

1991.  It was a steel Quonset hut and has served our town well for over 30 years with an addition added 

to it in 2011 to make it 60 x 100 with four-foot concrete walls under it.  The location has always been 

classified high because when the sand shed was relocated to this location well’s we’re contaminated.  

     We unexpectedly had to remove the existing sand shed. An engineer report was asked for from MMA, 

the towns insurance company and it came back with many failing features, although I personally believe 

the building would have stood for many more years with just a few minor repairs, MMA instantly 

dropped the insurance coverage for the town which left the town in a lurch. With no option but to 

remove the building within a week of the engineer report. In turn the DEP was not happy about a 

uncovered sand pile, so we came to a short term resolution of tarping the current pile after the building 

was removed  and receiving a June 2022 date to replace the building, Mr. Jewett your third selectman 

and I have spent countless hours researching and trying to find the best solution,  this will not be a 

inexpensive venture, but with countless hours spent researching and driving around the surrounding 

towns to look at all the existing sand sheds and their conditions.  Other locations were talked about 

however the expense and requirements for relocation far exceeds Liberty’s current budget. Hopefully, a 

proposal to the town will be available at the meeting for the new chosen building.  

     Jim Butler is the current plowing contractor fulfilling a three-year contract.  Jim is following a long-

standing plowing process, which calls for attending to the major routes and school bus routes first when 

plowing or sanding and then to the dirt and side roads.  I realize this feels frustrating if you are on a side 

or dirt road, but it follows the pattern of what all towns do and with the thought process of if the main 

roads are not clear and won’t be able to travel safely even if we plow you first.  

   WOODLOTS 

     If you recall last year at the annual town meeting the voting body decided to sell at auction the three  

woodlots the town had retained since the late 40’s after taking them for nonpayment of taxes. , one 

located on the Bolin Hill Road, One located off the Ridge School Extension and and the third Located in 

the Valley near the old town dump lot, along with a foreclosed  house lot on the McLain Road.  At the 

time the town acquired the properties you could allow residents to cut and harvest wood if needed for 

their homes and the town three times harvested the properties. As time has gone by and for insurance 

purposes the town could no longer allow residents to take wood and so the decision was made to sell 

the property,  the town hired  Keenen Auction , to perform the auction and around 50 people attended 

at the Community Hall to bid and or observe  the sale , I believe it was just under $400,000.00 the town 

netted from the sales and for a long-term look, these properties will now generate real estate taxes.  

     DAMS 

    The Lake St. George Dam worked great I continue to work with Linda Breslin and Bob Kohl from the 

Lake Association and the regimen from the Maine DEP, the water levels seemed to be perfect for the 

summer recreational activities with the first year in 20 with no complaints of the water level.   Joe 

Meadows helped tremendously with the Stevens Pond dam and the installing and removing boards as 

needed. 

   COMMUNITY  



     Although not a road matter after taking a year off from our Annual Memorial Day Parade, it made an 

astonishing come back and we had over 30 floats and more than 100 participants, the annual parade has 

been happening in our town for more than 70 years and what a great comeback Liberty had thank you to 

all the businesses that took part and here’s to hoping this year’s Parade will be even bigger.  The 

community hall has started to have use increase again after taking some time off due to Covid. There 

was a couple outside benefit dinners held and it continues to be used for AA Meetings and a food 

program. New heaters were installed in the main part of the building due to a burner not firing properly, 

keeping in mind that the heaters were used when installed in 2011.   

MARSHALL SHORES TOWN PARK 

    Everything seems to be working well with the sticker system to park. Ginger continued to clean and 

follow through with the ordinance. The park was unusually infested with yellow jackets this year but 

other than that it continues to be a beautiful place to swim and picnic or just to set and watch a sunset.  

Sincerely,  

Your Road Commissioner  
Tammy Reynolds      
 

Road by Road July 1, 2020 – June 30, 2021 

Back Palermo Road    8509.00 
Gove Road    8337.50 
McLain Road    7231.00 
Marshall Shores Road   3725.00 
Ridge School Road    2853.00 
Trask Road    3263.30 
Boynton Road    4213.00 
Valley    3785.00 
Stickney Hill Road    2856.00 
Water Street    1897.00 
Percy Road    1152.00 
Fishtown Road    1123.00 
Jacques Road      995.00 
Tannery Lane      945.00 
Kager Mountain Road     860.00 
Viking, Inc. – Culverts paint – calcium 4917.74 
Pike Industries Cold Patch  2841.30 
Signs      500.00 
Hunts Cemetery      171.00 
TOTAL SPENT              60,174.84 
Total Allocated              60,000.00 
Overspent                    174.84 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



Citizens’ Association of Liberty Lakes (CALL) 2021 Report 

The Town of Liberty is blessed with lakes and ponds of exceptional resource value. Protecting 

the health of Lake St. George, Stevens Pond and Cargill Pond impacts both the tax base of the 

Town and directly benefits our quality of life. 

CALL is an all-volunteer organization whose purpose is to maintain and improve the quality of 

Liberty's lakes for the benefit of those who live, work and recreate in the watershed.   We are 

pleased to have over 250 active members to help achieve our mission. 

2021 was defined by the loss of a cherished board member, the first appearance of a highly 

invasive plant known as parrot feather and continued accommodation to COVID for our core 

activities.   

Sadly Marilyn Baer, one of CALL’s longest serving board members and a fixture on Cargill Pond 

for over 30 years, passed away in a tragic accident.  Marilyn is remembered for her enthusiastic, 

can-do attitude and passion for preserving Liberty’s natural beauty for generations to come.  

She enlivened our annual meetings by introducing a raffle of lobsters and local business gift 

certificates.  In Marilyn’s honor, the Woodard and Curran Foundation has awarded a generous 

$10,000 grant to CALL. 

Parrot feather is native to South America and a common aquarium plant.  In August 2021 an 

infestation occurred in the Medomak River watershed, quickly overtaking a private pond.  The 

Maine Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) assessed the pond and noted that this 

was the first reported occurrence of this invasive plant in Maine.  DEP is developing a rapid 

response plan.  A final plan is expected by Spring 2022, which hopefully will eradicate parrot 

feather before it invades nearby lakes.   

COVID brought increased use of Liberty lakes, highlighting the need to maintain our water 

quality monitoring programs:   

• Courtesy Boat Inspections at Lake St. George and Stevens Pond are supported in part by 

a grant from the DEP, with the goal of preventing invasive aquatic plants from entering 

our lakes.  Julie Beckford, who coordinated the training and scheduling of boat 

inspectors, led a team of 9 examiners (7 paid and 2 volunteer).   We were pleased that 

in 2021 an increase in pay from a modest stipend to the state minimum wage allowed 

the recruitment of Lake Keepers Camp graduates as inspectors.  They completed a total 

of 1493 inspections working 501 hours, with no invasive plants found.   Nonmotorized 

crafts made up 26 % of the traffic at Lake St. George and 81% of traffic at Stevens Pond. 

• In-water surveys also seek to identify any potential invasive aquatic plants.  Volunteers 

are trained by Lake Stewards of Maine and inspect lake perimeters.  Happily, no 

invasives were found.  



• E. coli testing is conducted in 23 locations on our lakes/ponds to identify any bacteria 

outbreaks as early as possible.  There were no areas of concern in 2021.  In past years 

elevated readings were associated with failed septic systems.  The cost of the testing, 

which has increased significantly, historically has been shared by the town and CALL, 

thus the increased request for the town’s share in 2022.   

• Water clarity monitoring shows continued high quality of our lakes/ponds.  However, 

algal blooms have been witnessed in recent years. 

Lake Keepers Camp is a free program to encourage youth to appreciate and care for our lake 

environments.  Camp was modified in 2020.  Instead of five mornings of experiential learning at 

Lake St. George State Park, there was a series of family outings to minimize COVID exposure.  

Events included a paddle to the community forest on Quigg Island, recently acquired by Georges 

River Land Trust, and a hike on the Liberty River Walk showcasing remnants of mills along the St. 

George River.   We hope to resume the ‘old’ camp model at the state park in summer, 2022. 

The new benches, picnic tables and handrails made possible by a grant from AARP were well 

utilized at Marshall Shore and Stevens Pond, as people sought outdoor recreation during COVID.  

Town’s Dam improvements in 2019 paved the way for much more reliable water level 

maintenance by road commissioner Tammy Reynolds, who collaborates with CALL according to 

the longstanding Maine DEP water level order. 

All are welcome to attend CALL’s 2022 Annual meeting set for Friday evening, July 15th. 

CALL will continue working with volunteers, local youth, the Town of Liberty, Maine DEP and 

Lake Stewards of Maine to ensure the quality of Liberty lakes through our monitoring and 

education programs.  All are welcome and encouraged to participate in our water quality 

monitoring programs.  To volunteer or to obtain up-to-date information on CALL please refer to 

our website www.libertylakes.net or follow us on Facebook, CALL: Citizens’ Association of 

Liberty Lakes. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Teresa Smith, President 
Bob Kohl, Board Member 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



WALDO COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE 

6 Public Safety Way 

                                 Belfast, ME 04915 

     SHERIFF            CHIEF DEPUTY 

Jeffrey C. Trafton             Administrative Offices         Jason W. Trundy 

                 207-338-6786 

                                    Fax 

                 207-338-6784 

 

January 13, 2022  

 

Citizens of Waldo County, 

 

     The Members of the Waldo County Sheriff’s Office are proud to serve the citizens 

of our great County.  We want to thank the members of the public for their continued 

support.  We are a full-service Sheriff’s Office providing Law Enforcement, 

Corrections and Civil Paperwork Service to folks who live, work and visit Waldo 

County.   

 

     The Covid Pandemic continued to complicate the delivery of our services 

throughout the year.   The Deputies, Corrections Officers and Civil Process Servers 

did a fantastic job working through the pandemic to ensure the safety of our citizens.   

 

     Our patrol division handled 9,280 calls for service in 2021.  These calls included 

all types of incidents from murders, domestic violence, robberies, burglaries, thefts, 

child abuse, sexual abuse, drug overdoses, and much more.  The drug abuse epidemic 

continued to ravage our citizens and cause much of the crime in our county.  The 

patrol division also conducted 1,175 traffic stops throughout the county in an effort 

to increase traffic safety on our roads and highways.   

 



     Our Corrections Division finished its twelfth year in the operation of the Maine 

Coastal Regional Re-entry Center serving 52 residents in 2021.  These are men who 

were nearing the end of their term of incarceration.  Our many programs assist them 

with their integration back into society as productive and contributing citizens.  

During their stay at the re-entry center, residents provided 3,075 hours of community 

service throughout Waldo County.  This translated to a savings in labor costs of 

$37,361 to citizens and non-profit agencies.  Residents also provided more than 

173,000 pounds of fresh vegetables to local food pantries and those in need from the 

County’s Garden Project overseen by Waldo County Commissioner William Shorey.  

The residents also paid $3,552.36 dollars in room and board to the County.   

 

The seventy-two-hour holding and booking facility processed 734 persons who were 

arrested in Waldo County by all the law enforcement agencies serving our County.  

If a person who has been arrested cannot make bail within 72 hours, he or she has to 

be transported to the Knox County Jail in Rockland by our Transport Division.  Our 

average daily population of Waldo County prisoners held at the Knox County Jail 

was 25 men and women.  This along with bringing prisoners to court and medical 

appointments, generated 274 transports with our transport division, traveling more 

than 29,748 miles in 2021.    

 

     Our Civil Service Division served 1,224 sets of legal paperwork all over the 

County in 2021. 

 

     It has been an honor for all of us to be of service to the citizens of Waldo County 

in 2021.  We look forward to a safe and productive 2022. 

 

 

                                                          Respectfully, 

 

 

                                                          Sheriff Jeffrey C. Trafton 





 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 















 


